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October 9, 2018
9:30 AM to 2:00 PM

Location: 	MaineHousing, 353 Water Street, Augusta, Maine
		SHC meets regularly the second Tuesday of each month

Members: Cullen Ryan (RII), Josh D’Alessio (RIII), David McClusky (RIII), Chet Barnes (DHHS-SAMHS), Donna Kelley (RII), Boyd Kronholm (RIII), Lauren Bustard (MaineHousing), Cheryl Harkins (RI)
Members not able to attend: Rob Parritt (RI), Elizabeth Szatkowski (RI), Melanie LaMore Gagnon (RII),
Guests: Ginny Dill (Shalom House), Susie Whittington (VA, Togus), Meaghan Void (City of Portland, OSS), Brian Townsend (Amistad), Bob Fowler (Milestone), Ken Capron (MemoryWorks), Christie Staples (CSH)
Minutes: Scott Tibbitts (MaineHousing)
Minutes of September 11, 2018 were reviewed and approved.
State and Federal updates: See Policy Committee notes that were posted and distributed at the meeting. FEDERAL: Watching the Farm Bill, the THUD Budget, and a new SUD Rental Assistance proposal – not the THRIVE Act that would have taken vouchers away from HCV. There is also a very significant proposal from Senator Warren, the American Housing and Economic Mobility Act, which could potentially fund as many as 3.2 million new housing units for lower and middle income families across the country. The STATE legislature is currently adjourned, so this is a good time to connect with your local representatives. 
MCOC Updates: The 2018 NOFA Application has been submitted. There were 7 New Project Proposals included this year (8 if you count the non-competitive Planning Grant): 2 Bricks & Mortar projects from CHOM, 2 SUD/Recovery TH/RRH projects from PCHC, 2 projects from the Maine Coalition to End Domestic Violence – one for vouchers, one for Coordinated Entry, and a proposal from Preble Street to expand services at Huston Commons. We expect to hear about Renewal awards by the end of the year, and New project awards early next year. MCOC is now accepting nominations for a Tri-Chair position. 
Regional Homeless Councils: R1 is accepting nominations for a new SHC Representative. R2 is accepting nominations for a new SHC Representative. R3 is accepting nominations for a new SHC Representative. Also, hotels/motels in Bangor are no longer accepting GA. Bangor GA even offered to increase the amount they could cover. Have not heard that this is happening anywhere else in the state but certainly something SHC should be concerned about.
Long Term Stayer Updates: 235 placements total so far and the 194 people housed have a 95.09% success rate remaining stably housed. There were 5 placements in September, and 8 in August. Congresswoman Chellie Pingree attended the last ESAC LTS meeting and seemed very pleased with the work being done. Josh will be doing a presentation on the LTS effort at the next Affordable Housing Conference. Bangor LTS numbers vary but are still in the single digits. Bangor is seeing more people who are unsheltered. Josh reported seeing about 30 people on the streets early in the morning who appeared to have stayed outside that night. Bangor has also recently ‘cleared out’ some encampments. PCHC cannot work with sex offenders who were adjudicated outside of Penobscot County. There are serious concerns that people will be in jeopardy when winter comes. This lead to a discussion about PATH, as CHCS, and apparently some other providers, have decided not to continue to provide PATH services without a new contract.
DHHS Updates: PATH has gone out to RPF again. This was posted on Friday, seeking a statewide lead. The last RFP received only one application, which the Governor did not feel was sufficient for a competitive process. The previous contract, with KBH, ended September 30th. KBH has continued to try to provide coverage, but subcontractors are pulling out. Chet stressed that this is not a performance issue, it is an administrative issue. Federal funding for PATH has remained at about $300K for years, with State funding currently at about $1.2 M. Anything involving over $1M must go through several layers of review and be approved by the Governor. There are currently about 73 people enrolled in PATH and more than 100 others who have had some contact with the program but are not yet enrolled. DHHS is working to ensure that those who are enrolled will continue to be served.  
-OCFS has drafted an RFP for Services for Youth Experiencing Homelessness. It will be posted once approved. The current contracts run until June 2019. More youth in state custody are showing up in shelters. It appears the state is using shelters as a placement now, for lack of alternatives. This is a problem on many levels. It will have a large negative impact on overall system performance measures. These youth, under 18, cannot get a place of their own, and they are the least likely to be placed in foster care. If shelter beds are filled by youth in state custody, they are not available for other youth who have even less support and less access to resources. Shaw House has 16 beds, but they are regularly seeing more than 30 youth at their Day Program. Other Youth shelters are seeing similar levels of need. It is largely a matter of lack of placements. Many families or facilities that would like to serve as placements are disqualified because of things like egress windows or other code issues that other parents, or even private landlords, do not have to deal with.
-Fee for Service Changes: The implementation of the change has been pushed back till the end of the current contracts in 2020 to allow for closer examination of the billing options. The idea was to have the money follow the person, which is a best practice, but the terms and conditions surrounding how this was to be accomplished, through the PNMI model, are not compatible with the way our SUD shelters are set up.  It appears the letter from the SHC helped DHHS push this back for another year and a half so the model can be reexamined.
-SAMHSA in Maine has received a couple of grants, totaling more than $6M over the next two years, to address the opioid crisis. There was also a Rulemaking meeting regarding Opioid Health Homes recently. The AG’s office still needs to review this, but more information will be out soon. Housing makes a huge difference in the success of these sorts of programs.
Corporation for Supportive Housing: Christi Staples from CSH joined us to get a sense of what is happening in Maine and provide some insight into what other states are doing to address similar issues. CSH focuses on innovation, systems reform, advocacy, technical support, and strategic planning. Some of the issues Maine is facing include: lack of investment in supportive housing – MaineHousing and the CoC used to regularly develop new units but that has not been happening in recent years; Aging Housing Stock – buildings not up to code and the cost of fixing them drives up the rent beyond what programs can cover- also if you update one component of a building, you usually have to bring everything up to code, so many owners do not want to even start; there may be ‘affordable’ units in rural areas of the state, but there are no services or opportunities there, and without transportation people cannot access what they need. Christi was very interested in Maine’s LTS and Veteran BNL efforts. Maine appears to be very close to solving chronic homelessness - we don’t need one huge project to do it. Instead we can chip away, find small pockets where we access a few units and expand from there. Homeless service providers are connected statewide through SHC and MCOC but other systems we need to coordinate with like jails and hospital still operate at a very local level. Ken asked about PACE – an all-inclusive care model often used by Elder Services – it might be helpful to use a similar approach for homelessness. It is designed to reduce barriers and bring all providers connected to a person together at the table. There are states where systems seem to work well together – Minnesota and Connecticut for example.  Cullen pointed out that discussions for the next 5-year Consolidated Plan will be starting soon and it would be good to integrate some new ideas and strategies into that. Christi will do some research and will return to SHC over the next several months to share her findings and help us develop some ideas.
Hope Harbor: Ken Capron from MemoryWorks shared his vision for converting a retired cruise ship into a center for serving homeless and low-income households with housing and services. He is currently seeking support for a feasibility study, looking at examples of where this is being done on the west coast and in Europe where the effort is set up as a ‘Mutual Benefit Corporation’ - an investment model that is not exactly a non-profit or a for profit entity. Ken has met with the City of Portland and held other information sessions.
MaineHousing Updates: HCV department is issuing vouchers from both the Centralized Waitlist and from their Homeless set-aside programs. Approximately 60% of vouchers issued by MaineHousing are for homeless. Unfortunately, of 340 vouchers issued from the Centralized list since May, only about 12 households have leased up. Units not passing inspection does not seem to be as big an issue as it used to since MaineHousing (and Portland HA) now allows voucher holders to lease up in units with minor, non-life safety fail items so long as the landlord agrees to fix everything within 30 days (as called for by SEVRA legislation recently passed through Congress). Not all HA’s have this policy. Mental Health providers who go through the Centralized waitlist are often working with clients who are the least likely to be able to follow through on staying in contact, making appointments, and keeping track of emails, passwords and timelines. Clients and workers can call MaineHousing directly to get up to date information, but the Centralized Waitlist is not ‘owned’ by MaineHousing and MH cannot control what other HA’s do.  Having Navigators to assist with these and other aspects of the process makes a huge difference for those referred through ESHAP and VASH. MaineHousing is working to identify PBV and LIHTC units that indicated a homeless preference, but have units going unfilled. MH will be creating a portal on the MaineHousingSearch.org website that Navigators will be able to access in order to readily identify these units and make referrals to fill them. MaineHousing recently collected information from landlords about what they perceive as barriers to quickly housing people and will do a similar study soon in regard to Recovery housing. The Housing Trust Fund RFP received 5 applications that are under review. MaineHousing recently received 22 VNED vouchers. The catch is that the regulations require that these folks have to be drawn from the agency’s ‘regular’ waitlist, in this case, the Centralized Waitlist, but in Maine, those most likely to qualify for a VNED voucher would probably be not be on that list – they would be on the homeless set-aside lists.  
SHC Retreat: Let’s wait until we have a full slate of members before we do this – maybe in January.
Populations: 
Single Adults: Youth programs do not have the same data sharing ability as adult programs. What happens when a person is homeless while under 18, and still homeless, or homeless again, when they are over 18? The time they spent homeless while under 18 should be factored into determining if they are CH, or LTS. HMIS should find a way to account for this since adult shelters cannot see the youth shelter info needed to make that determination.
Families: FACT has accepted their first family at their shelter in Bangor.
Veterans: All Vet TH units are currently full, as are all the units at the Cabin in the Woods. VASH has expanded their Veteran Justice Outreach to jails. The Veteran’s Stand-Down is this Saturday at Togus. There are currently 130 Veterans on the By Name List. 
Youth: RHYgrants seem very random – some agencies will get them renewed for years then suddenly it goes to someone else, for no obvious reason. Youth programs depend on multiple funding steams, all with short terms of 1, 2, 3 years – so they are constantly scrambling to apply or reapply for everything. It is a huge reporting burden as well, and very inefficient. And yet, the lack of investment in this age group will only lead to more homeless youth becoming homeless adults. FUP helps some but requires commitment to services from youth who do not usually want to work with DHHS.  
DV: DV agencies are beginning to use their new database. 
Press Release ideas: The group agreed upon the topic of by name lists – the power of focus and not working in silos to each person.  We are helping people one at a time. Lauren, David, and Josh agreed to be readers and Cullen will draft something up with a goal of putting it out prior to the election. 
Next meeting will be November 13, 2018. December is scheduled for the 11th, but MaineHousing will not be available on that date. Let’s decide next month what to do for December. 
